
Westborough Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

November 29, 2016

6:30 p.m. – 7:58 p.m.

Present:  Chairman Johnson, Vice Chairman Drewry, Selectmen Barrette, Emery and Tretter

Also Present:  Jim Malloy, Town Manager, Kristi Williams, Assistant Town Manager/HR Director
Request to Approve the Minutes of October 5, 2016 (Joint Meeting)

Selectman Barrette’s motion to approve the minutes of the October 5, 2016 Joint Meeting with the correction that Selectman Johnson participated remotely was seconded by Selectman Drewry.
Vote:  5-0  
Request to Approve the Minutes of November 8, 2016

Selectman Tretter’s motion to approve the minutes of November 8, 2016 was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Vote:  5-0

Public Hearing for a Fuel Storage Permit at Cumberland Farms, 165 Flanders Road / Mike Tierney
Selectman Barrette’s motion to open the public hearing for the Fuel Storage Permit at Cumberland Farms, 165 Flanders Road was seconded by Selectman Emery.  Vote:  5-0

Mr. Tierney, Director of Construction, came before the Board and reviewed the amendment to add to the current storage fuel storage limit an additional 1,800 gallons of diesel.
Selectman motion to approve the Fuel Storage Permit as attached, dated September 19, 2016 was seconded by Selectman.  Discussion:  Chief Purcell has no concerns.  Vote:  5-0
Selectman Barrette’s motion to close the public hearing was seconded by Selectman Drewry.  Discussion:    Vote:  5-0
Request to Appoint Captain Jason Ferschke as Deputy Fire Chief / Chief Purcell

Chief Purcell came before the Board and spoke to the department’s values and the importance of recognizing employees. He thanked the Board for their support in creating the position and noted that it will have a positive impact on the department.  Chief Purcell recommended appointing Jason Ferschke to Deputy Fire Chief.  He reviewed his background and spoke to Captain Ferschke’s work ethic and trustworthiness.  Captain Ferschke was sworn in as Deputy Fire Chief by Wendy Mickel, Town Clerk. 
Public Hearing for the FY 2017 Tax Classification / Chief Assessor

Selectman Barrette’s motion to open the public hearing was seconded by Selectman Emery.  Vote:  5-0
Jonathan Steinberg, Chief Assessor, came before the Board.  Mark Silverberg, Board member, was also present.  Mr. Steinberg reviewed the numbers in his report Fiscal Year 2017 “At a Glance”, which was included in the Board’s packet.  He noted that the FY17 excess levy capacity is $11,399,888.34 and the Town’s total valuation is $3,807,767,958.  If the Board agrees to keep a single tax rate it would be $17.80, an increase of $0.03 from last year.
Selectman Drewry’s motion to maintain a single tax rate for FY 2017 was seconded by Selectman Emery.  Discussion:  Selectman Emery noted that the residential exemption option has not been discussed for a long time.  Mr. Steinberg explained that it applies to those larger communities that have a lot of rental property and multi-family homes and the exemption is for single family home owners.  It is being phased out as there are less than 20 communities in the State that have it.  Selectmen Drewry spoke to the historical perspective of the percentage of taxes paid and that in the past the business community contributed 60% and currently homeowners are contributing 65% due to the population growth in Town. He pointed out the importance of having a strong business presence.  Selectman Johnson noted that the Corridor Nine Chamber of Commerce provided a letter to the Town supporting the single tax rate, he also strongly supports it, and the Economic Development Committee does as well.  He pointed out the Town’s ability to attract strong businesses.  Vote: 5-0
Selectman Drewry’s motion to close the public hearing was seconded by Selectman Barrette.

Vote:  5-0
Bike Trail Easements and Title Search Documentation / Conservation Officer
Derek Saari, Conservation Officer, came before the Board.  He reviewed the Special Town Meeting Article and list of properties with easements affecting the construction of the town-wide pedestrian and bike trail.  Mr. Saari created a binder with comprehensive information on each property listed in the Article, including any encumbrances on each property and all the types of easements that have been recorded at the Registry.  He addressed the maintenance of the easements and trail and where the responsibility will fall.  Mr. Saari’s noted that the intent is to educate the property managers about their properties and provide them with the tools to maintain it as they are usually more focused on building maintenance.  He provided copies to Selectman Tretter for the Bicycle and Pedestrian Advisory Committee and to Mr. Malloy for Town Counsel’s review.  Mr. Saari explained that his process did save the Town time and money.
Selectman Drewry asked Mr. Saari for a report that includes the amount of hours he has spent and how much money has been spent on the trail project, the estimate to complete it and the cost for Town Counsel’s services.  He asked for copies of the report for the Board.  Selectman Barrette noted that he is in favor of the project but would also like to see what the value is per person to do all the work and the dollar value for the amount of people who will use it.  Selectman Johnson pointed out that all this work adds value to Mr. Saari’s daily efforts and responsibilities.  Mr. Malloy noted that the funds appropriated at Town Meeting are mostly for the actual trail work.
Request to Change the Number of Members for the 300th Anniversary Committee / Selectman Johnson
Selectman Johnson reviewed the original vote to establish the Committee.  There are two open positions and three individuals are interested in them.  There was a discussion regarding the progress the Committee has made and what needs to be accomplished going forward.  Selectman Barrette noted that these participants are very active in the Committee already and there is a strong core group in place.
Selectman Johnson’s motion to increase the membership of the 300th Anniversary Committee to unlimited members was seconded by Selectman Emery.  Vote:  5-0
Interview/Appointments to the 300th Anniversary Committee
Selectman Drewry’s motion to appoint Robert Brown, Dave Crandall, and Nancy Perkins to the 300th Anniversary Committee was seconded by Selectman Barrette.  Discussion:  Ms. Perkins informed the Board that the store opens this Friday, 12/2/16 at 11 AM at 18 Lyman Street.  Selectman Barrette noted that these applicants are very actively involved and have been for many months.  Mr. Crandall pointed out that the Town is 11 days into its 300th year, activities have begun for the anniversary celebration, and the website contains a list of all events and activities.  Vote:  5-0
115 East Main Street, Purchase & Sale Agreement / Town Manager
Mr. Malloy noted that the Purchase and Sale Agreement has been reviewed by Town Counsel and it is exactly what was approved at Fall Town Meeting for $449,000.  The proposed closing date is January 12, 2017.  After the closing Mr. Malloy will begin working with the Historic Commission on the demolition delay bylaw requirements and it will then be put out to bid for demolition.
Selectman Barrette’s motion that pursuant to the vote taken under Article 17 of the October 17, 2016 Special Town Meeting, to enter into a purchase and sale agreement with Kimberly Rickman to purchase the property located at 115 East Main Street subject to matters set forth therein and to authorize the Chair to sign said agreement on behalf of the Board was seconded by Selectman Emery.  Discussion:  There was brief discussion regarding the possibility of the Historical Commission waiving the demolition delay requirements.  The tenants will be out before the closing date and the first floor will be boarded up and secured to prevent vandalism.  Vote:  5-0
Westborough State Hospital Bid Award / Town Manager
Mr. Malloy reviewed the history of the property over the past two years and the RFP process.  Three bids were received; two for the entire property and the third was for the purchase of one building.  He spoke to the RFP Review Committee and their members, the rating process, the Assessor’s report, and impacts the development will have on the Fire Dept.  Pulte Homes received the highest rating, 35.5 out of 50, and were still the highest even without the price proposal.  Mr. Malloy recommended that the Board award the bid to Pulte Homes.  
Selectman Barrette’s motion to award the bid for the sale of the Westborough State Hospital to Pulte Homes of New England, LLC, 115 Flanders Road, Westborough, MA as per their bid of $7,000,000 was seconded by Selectman Drewry.
Discussion/Comments/Questions:
-Selectman Barrette asked about the next steps and if the impacts as outlined by Chief Purcell will be included.  Mr. Malloy noted that it is illegal to charge impact fees in Massachusetts, but they could discuss some options as part of the negotiation process as the proponent meets with each department regarding the special permitting and site plan review.  
-Selectman Barrette also questioned how much clout the Mass. Historical Commission has regarding their recommendations to leave the buildings intact.  Mr. Malloy noted that they have none and the purchase is totally unencumbered.  The proponent will have to go through the demolition process with Mass. Historical Commission.
-Mr. Malloy reviewed Pulte’s plan to take down all the buildings, make a green field then build whereas the other bid was to take the buildings down one at a time which would result in old buildings next to new ones.  When meeting with Pulte, Mr. Malloy encouraged them to work with the third bidder who was only going to develop one building and they agreed to review the proposal.

-Selectman Drewry noted that he was impressed with the company and that they are located in Westborough.  
-Selectman Emery asked about the water/sewer impact and Mr. Malloy met with the Town Engineer who stated that the amount of flow for the sewer is the same as was dedicated previously for the State Hospital and is still available.  Regarding the water supply he reviewed DCAM’s plan to run a new water line that will have a connection so that Pulte can tie into the Town water supply.  Mr. Malloy will forward information from Mr. Balduf regarding the capacity and flow to the Board addressing concerns about the water usage for a development that size.
-After reviewing the proposal, Selectman Tretter had asked about the affordable housing requirement and was informed that according to zoning bylaws, it has to be 20% for an over 55 development.
-Selectman Johnson, spoke to the visions that were expressed and discussed as part of the process and when it came down to the two bids for the whole property senior housing was included in both but was more firm in Pulte’s proposal. The ratings proved that Pulte Homes was the right solution for the Town.  Open space will be maintained, which was a priority request heard from the public, the lake front and ballfields will be protected, and there is space for passive and active recreation.
Vote:  5-0
Reid Blute, Mark Mastroianni and Mark Comeau from Pulte Homes were present.  Mr. Blute thanked the Board, Mr. Malloy and the working group and noted that they are excited for the opportunity to develop this unique property.
Town Manager Report



FY18 Budget:  Mr. Malloy noted that the upcoming fiscal year’s budget, five-year forecast, capital plan, and road management program should be completed to present to the Board by December 23, 2016.

Delegated Items:  Mr. Malloy noted that the only item he has approved since the last meeting is the extension of hours for on premise liquor license holders to remain open until 2 AM on New Year’s Eve.
Mr. Malloy informed the Board that the site plan review for the Forbes Municipal Building (FMB) will not be on the next agenda as the Board will be asked to consider a waiver instead.  He reviewed the bylaw and the changes that will be made to the building.  Mr. Malloy will send the information for the Board’s review and vote at the next meeting.  Selectman Barrette noted that this will help the process immensely and asked the Board to consider waiving site plan review.
Mr. Malloy noted that Dvora Green contacted him regarding the Menorah lighting which falls on Christmas Eve, 12/24/16, and out of respect offered to postpone it until 12/26/16 so as not to create a conflict.  The Board agreed that the lighting should take place on 12/24/16 and will attend.  
Mr. Malloy addressed the questions the Library Director had asked him regarding the FMB renovations and use of the auditorium.  He reviewed the need for a permanent table to accommodate the sound system, which is preferred by Westborough TV and the MIS/GIS Director, and spoke to the concerns and issues that come with a mobile system.  The library has concerns about not enough meeting space and was told they could use the FMB auditorium for meetings, but have indicated that they do not prefer the permanent setup.  Mr. Malloy noted that the auditorium’s setup should not be to the library’s preference but should accommodate the preferences of the Planning Board, Conservation Commission, Zoning Board of Appeals, School Committee and Advisory Finance Committee.  He reviewed the library’s proposed 3rd floor addition plan and the grant requirement for a meeting space that accommodates 100 people.
Issues and Correspondence of the Selectmen
Selectman Tretter noted that he attended the recent Diversity & Inclusion Committee meeting where clergy from in Town and surrounding towns were invited.  They discussed cemeteries, their faith, as well as their inclusion in the Town.  They provided positive feedback on this proactive movement by the Town.
Selectman Drewry asked about providing a better way for the Board to see presentations and Mr. Malloy noted that the MIS/GIS Director is working on it.

Selectman Barrette noted that the Holiday Stroll was successful and thanked all those involved.  On behalf of the Board he conveyed their thoughts and prayers to Charlie Diamond’s family on his recent passing.  He served on the Planning Board as well as other committees and will be missed.

Selectman Johnson noted that nomination papers for open Town positions are available December 1, 2016 and informed the Board that he will be running for another three year term.

Selectman Drewry moved to enter into Executive Session at 7:58 p.m. under M.G.L. Chapter 30A, §21(2) to conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with non-union personnel and §21(3) to discuss strategy with respect to litigation.  Chairman Johnson declared that an Open Session would have a detrimental effect on the litigating position of the Town.
A Roll Call Vote was taken:  Selectman Barrette – yes; Selectman Drewry – yes; Selectman Johnson – yes; Selectman Emery – yes; Selectman Tretter – yes.
The Board will adjourn at the end of Executive Session and will not reconvene in Open Session.

Submitted by Paula M. Covino
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